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	Minutes of the
Strategic Planning and Environment Policy Development and Review Panel
(to be confirmed at the next meeting)


Minutes of a meeting held on 7 March 2011 
at the Civic Offices, Fareham 
PRESENT:



Councillor J V Bryant
(Chairman)

Mrs R A Godrich
 (Vice-Chairman)
	Councillors: 
Also Present:


	E G Dunn, (deputising for Mrs K K Trott), Miss T G Harper, T J Howard and N J Walker.
Councillor D C S Swanbrow, Executive Member for Strategic Planning and Environment.



1. 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C W Brown and Mrs K K Trott.
2.
MINUTES

It was AGREED that the minutes of the meeting of the Strategic Planning and Environment Policy Development and Review Panel held on 11 January 2011 be confirmed and signed as a correct record (spe-110111-m).
3.
CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Chairman made an announcement in respect of the following matters:-

Hook Lake to Portchester Castle Coastal Defence Strategy:  The Panel was informed that this is a joint strategy with Gosport Borough Council covering the majority of the coastline in both boroughs, both on the Solent and within Portsmouth Harbour. Funds to undertake this work were required to be secured from national allocations managed by the Environment Agency (EA). A business case was prepared by the Havant, Portsmouth and Gosport Coastal partnership (with input throughout from Fareham Borough Council), and submitted to the Large Projects Review Group of the Environment Agency, (who are responsible for the funding allocation for large coastal projects), in November 2010. The Environment Agency considered that the project was good value for the coastline covered and were encouraged to note that local authorities were working together. In principle technical approval has been given to take the project forward.

Flood Defence Grant Aid for the next four years had recently been announced by Defra.  The detailed allocation of grant for schemes and studies was:- 2011/12 - £100k; 2012/13 - £180k; 2013/14 - £170k; 2014/15 £50k. The aim was to have the coastal strategy completed by 2013 and thereafter to progress schemes around the Fareham Borough coastline, subject to the availability of funding.
4.
DEPUTATIONS

The Panel received a deputation from Mr S E Cushman who addressed members with regard to the item on Review of Fareham Town Centre Residents' Parking Scheme (minute 6 below refers).
5.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


A declaration of interest was made by Councillor Howard (he is a resident of Southampton Road) and Councillor Dunn (his wife is a member of the residents parking scheme in Area G) in relation to the item concerning a Review of Fareham Town Centre Residents' Parking Scheme (see minute 6 below).
6.
REVIEW OF FAREHAM TOWN CENTRE RESIDENTS' PARKING SCHEME
The Panel considered a report by the Director of Planning and Environment which summarised outcomes from the review of the Residential Parking Scheme, following its implementation in September 2010 (copy of report spe-110307-r03-rhu circulated with agenda and appended to signed minutes). The report was accompanied by a presentation from the Principal Transport Planner which considered the report recommendations and in some cases proposed further options for consideration.  Members were referred to the deputation submitted in respect of this matter (see minute 4 above) which, it was noted, specifically related to parking issues in Osborn Road, Fareham.  
The Panel discussed each individual recommendation and officers answered members' questions thereon.  It was reported that where changes had been  recommended relating to particular streets, residents would be notified by letter accordingly. 

It was AGREED that:-

(a) the information contained in the report of the six monthly review of the residents parking scheme be noted;

(b) the Executive be informed that, subject to amendments as shown in italics,  the following recommendations concerning the operation of the residents parking scheme, (recommendations  1 to 9 in the report), be endorsed:-

(i) Recommendation 1: No change to the permit fee at £40 per annum and that the price is reviewed as part of the annual parking review each year.
(ii) Recommendation 2:  No change to the allocation of the maximum number of residents permits allocated per household (with only one permit per car number plate) by street.

(iii) Recommendation 3: 

3a: Make it clearer that the Vehicle Registration Document (Form V5) page 2 is always required on the permit application guidelines, on the application forms and on the Fareham Borough Council parking webpage;
3b:For permit renewals, no V5 form or household utility bill is required provided there are no changes to circumstances;
3c: For permit renewals, work towards allowing an application via the web;
3d: Work towards allowing payments by credit or debit card;
3e: Provide the option for a 24 month permit which would be charged at a discounted £75.

(iv) Recommendation 4: 
4a: Provide a book of 10 visitor scratch cards at no charge with each resident permit purchased per annum;
4b: Introduce a visitor scratch card with a maximum stay of 4 hours.  The price would be £5 per book of 10 and the price reviewed annually along with other parking charges.

(v) Recommendation 5:  Provide a Business Visitor permit at the same charge as a resident permit (£40 per annum).  This would allow parking in any parking area with a 1 hour maximum stay and the permit indicates the company name.

(vi) Recommendation 6: 
6a:Investigate and implement ways to make visitor permit sales easier with a reduced level of administration;
6b: Investigate and implement alternative outlets to sell visitor scratch cards.

(vii) Recommendation 7: Endeavour to provide an increase in Civil Enforcement Officer patrols and particularly in the following areas:
· Southampton Road, Serpentine Road and Uplands Crescent;

· Paxton Road;

· Wallington Shore Road.

(viii) Recommendation 8: Refer the issue of enforcement on bank holidays in residents parking bays to the Council's wider enforcement strategy.

(ix) Recommendation 9: Specify a maximum observation period of 5 minutes in the Traffic Regulation Order for vehicles under 2 tonnes (40cwt) unladened weight. 
(c) the Executive be informed that, subject to amendments as shown in italics,  the following recommendations concerning parking proposals by street (recommendations 10 to 23 in the report) as further updated with additional proposals referred to in the presentation or suggested by the Panel, be endorsed:-

(x)  
Recommendation 10:  Leave Southampton Road unchanged.( Voting: 5 in support of the recommendation; 1 against);

(xi) Recommendation 11:  Implement the Uplands Crescent parking proposals as specified in the July 2010 Traffic Regulation Order.  (Voting: 5 in support of the recommendation; 1 against);

(xii) Recommendation 12:  The existing parking bays on the south side of Osborn Road opposite 40-52 Osborn Road are changed to allow 40 minute maximum stay or resident permits for Area B.  The residents of 40-52 Osborn Road properties can apply for a single permit per household as part of Area B.
(xiii) Recommendation 13:  Re-advertise the TRO at the eastern side of the High Street, numbers 55-69.
(xiv) Recommendation 14:  Leave Paxton Road unchanged.
(xv) Recommendation 15:  
15a: North Wallington: Shorten the residents' parking permit bay so it does not extend across the garage accesses of numbers 24-26.
15b: Introduce a 'Limited Waiting 2 hour max stay, No return in 4 hours' parking bay, fronting the White Horse PH (east side of street). This would operate Monday to Friday 10am to 4pm;
15c: Introduce a 'Permit Holders Only' bay for the rest of the street, ending at the proposed No Waiting restrictions at the junction with Riverside Avenue. This would operate Monday to Friday 10am to 4pm.
(xvi) Recommendation 16: Riverside Avenue and The Heights: Introduce 'No Waiting at Any time' at the junction with North Wallington/Standard Way/Riverside Avenue, to improve sightlines and vehicle turning. Riverside Avenue: Introduce a 'Permit Holders Only‘ bay on the east side between North Wallington and No 2 Riverside Avenue (10am-4pm) and ‘Limited Waiting’ on the west side of the road.
(xvii)  Recommendation 17:  Delme Drive:  Change the unrestricted section to ‘No waiting Mon-Sat 10am-12pm & 2pm-4pm, including the section fronting property numbers 6 and 8. 
(xviii) Recommendation 18:  Waterside Gardens:  Leave unchanged.
(xix) Recommendation 19: Introduce a section of 'No Waiting at Any Time' on the inside of the bend at Pallant Gardens.
(xx) Recommendation 20: Contact the contractors to arrange completion of the lining on East Hill Close.
(xxi) Recommendation 21:  Norton Drive:  Introduce ‘No Waiting At Any Time’ restrictions at the junction of Norton Drive with Miller Drive. Keep the situation at Norton Drive under review.
(xxii) Recommendation 22: Introduce sections of 'No Waiting at Any Time' restrictions at the junctions of Arundel Drive with Tennyson Gardens, The Drive and Beaufort Avenue. Keep under review that section of Arundel Drive on the inside of the bend between Beaufort Avenue and The Drive
(xxiii)  Recommendation 23: Elmhurst Road and Belvoir Avenue: Leave unchanged but keep the situation under review. 
(d) the Principal Transport Planner be thanked for his comprehensive report.
7.
PRESENTATION: PARKING UPDATE

The Panel received a presentation from the Principal Transport Planner which updated members on the following matters:-

Christmas Park and Ride: Details were provided of the free park and ride service which had operated for a total of 8 days between 20 November to 18 December 2010, adverse weather conditions having prevented the service continuing after this date.  Fareham Community Transport had operated a single minibus routed between Lysses - Ferneham Hall - Fareham College.   This had been a joint venture between Fareham Shopping Centre, Fareham Community Transport and Fareham Borough Council.   It was noted that the operating cost of £2000 had been borne by Fareham Shopping Centre and that there had been no cost to the Council.  The service between the College and the town had proved to be the most popular.  The key issues were:-

· Compared to other years the Park and Ride has been a significant success, with substantially higher numbers using the service.
· The weather caused major disruption to the services and numbers would probably have doubled without the snow.
· On some periods during the day there was highway congestion which meant that running the service to the timetable was not possible.  Two buses with a 15-20 minute service would have helped considerably and allow a turn up and wait service.
· The main factors for the improved patronage are considered to be the improved marketing, combined with an enthusiastic operator.
Pay on Foot Equipment: It was noted the Designa have just been awarded the contract for new  pay on foot equipment at Fareham Shopping Centre Multi Storey Car Park and Market Quay and for the refurbishment of equipment at Osborn Road  Multi Storey Car Park. The contract is for 10 years and includes the cost of maintenance.   Chip and pin is to be introduced to enable payment by card.
Fareham Shopping Centre Car Park: It was reported that work has recommenced on the car park and it is due for completion by mid June 2011. The car park will comprise of 4 floors with the ground floor mainly consisting  of parking bays for the disabled.  Approximately 70 parking spaces would be available on the other 3 floors (Total 210 spaces).
Pay by Phone: Members were informed that officers are actively working towards introducing pay by phone at the Council's Pay and Display car parks.  Once set up this would provide a useful facility for car park customers.

It was AGREED that the Principal Transport Planner be thanked for the detailed information provided in his presentation.
8.
FINAL REVIEW OF THE STRATEGIC PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND REVIEW PANEL'S WORK PROGRAMME FOR 2010/11 AND DRAFT WORK PROGRAMME FOR 2011/12

The Panel considered a report by the Director of Planning and Environment which reviewed the Panel's Work Programme for 2010/11 and the proposed draft programme for 2011/12 attached as Appendix A to the report (copy of report spe-110307-r01-pbu circulated with agenda and appended to signed minutes).  Reference was made to progress regarding the unallocated item - Consultation on the Draft Fareham Town Access Plan which was to be prepared by Hampshire County Council.  The Director of Planning and Environment undertook to advise members at the next Panel meeting of the expected consultation timetable.  Following discussion, two further additional items were put forward and agreed to be added to the 2011/12 work programme. 

It was AGREED that:-
(a) the outcomes of the Panel's work programme for 2010/11 be noted;

(b) the proposed work programme for 2011/12 attached as Appendix A to the report be approved, subject to the addition of the following items:-

(i) meeting on 6 March 2012 - an overarching  Parking Update report to include details of the Christmas 2011 Park and Ride service, operation of the Fareham Shopping Centre Car Park and other associated parking matters;
(ii) add to the list of unallocated items - Conservation Area Character Assessments Progress Report (bi-annual report); and
(c) the proposed Work Programme for 2011/12 as amended and as set out in Appendix A attached to these minutes, be confirmed and submitted to the Council for approval.
(The meeting started at 6:00pm and ended at 7.50pm)
APPENDIX A
DRAFT WORK PROGRAMME 2011/12 - STRATEGIC PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND REVIEW PANEL

	MEETING DATES 

	ITEMS 

	17 May 2011

	Review of the work programme 2011/12

Review of the completed West Street, Fareham (Eastern end) Environmental Improvement Scheme



	28 June 2011

	Review of the work programme 2011/12

Review of Wallington Flood Scheme

Parking Charges/Parking Strategy



	6  September 2011


	Review of the work programme 2011/12



	1  November 2011

	Review of the work programme 2011/12



	10 January 2012

	Preliminary overall review of work programme 2011/12 and draft 2012/13



	 6 March 2012
	Final review of work programme for 2011/12 and draft for 2012/13

Parking Update (to include Christmas Park & Ride, operation of Fareham Shopping Centre Car Park etc.)




Unallocated items
Consultation on the Draft Fareham Town Access Plan - (Minute 5 of 11 January 2011 refers)

Conservation Area Character Assessments Progress Report (bi-annual report)

spe-110307-m



